EYNSHAM ROADRUNNERS NEWSLETTER

MARCH 2010
EDITOR'S NOTE

Having just ambled round for about 5 miles, it seems only fair to recognise and wish good luck to those club members who have been clocking up considerably greater distances recently, as they are running marathons in the next month or two. As far as I am aware, ERR will be represented in Rome, Paris, Brighton, Stratford and, of course, London. I would just like to give particular mention to our marathon debutants Robert, Elaine and Roxanne (again, apologies if I’ve missed anyone). All the best to you all, and hope you enjoy it – I have it on good authority that it is possible to enjoy a marathon.
Also, as in newsletter terms it falls between ‘recent highlights’ and ‘forthcoming events’, I thought I would mention tomorrow night’s Safari Supper, and thank Ian Keeley in advance for organising it. This has been an extremely popular event over the last couple of years, and this one should be no different. If the talk in the pub earlier this week is anything to go by, some people can’t stand the ‘not knowing’ for much longer, so maybe it’s just as well we brought it forward a week this year. See you tomorrow night, whoever you may be.
Graham 
CHAIRMAN’S RAMBLE

Well it’s time for the editor to produce another fascinating newsletter to sum up what’s happened and what’s coming up.
I know I am looking forward to two things:
· the lighter nights when we can escape the roads of Eynsham (and Yarnton) and plod thoughtfully around the local countryside (so if you are still in hibernation and we have not seen you for a while it’s nearly time to venture out)

· The safari supper- who what where and when, I am sure someone could write a novel!

I think the AGM and the venue went off well, a bit roomier and Derek’s reminiscences meant that we could have been “Live at the Apollo”.
Tony’s 2 minute session inspired me recently.  I fear I took his presentation too literally though.  You may know Gail and I recently went away.  Two weeks on the north coast of the Dominican Republic.  However, don’t feel too jealous, as whilst the first week had reasonable weather the second was mainly cloudy, cool and damp or downright wet!!  However, back to Tony, we were all inclusive so the first week I tried very hard to turn into Tony’s protégé and enjoy a high carb, high calorie and high hydration diet.  By the end of the week I was stuffed and working towards the lifestyle “A” image that Tony presented!!  I had taken some running shoes but I saw someone running barefoot and recalled recent articles promoting that. One evening, a cloudy afternoon so no roasting on the white sun kissed sand, no sitting about in swim shorts I said I will go for a jog along the beach.  So off I set, bare foot and bare-chested too, probably not a pretty sight but hey.  Ran for about a mile one way, all seemed fine, turned around came back that was good too so I kept going in the other direction for another mile before turning and coming back.  I should explain that part of the reason I thought to do this was because the tide had given me wet shoes and socks so I thought that I could do a chariots of fire and splash away.  Anyway on my final turn I became aware of a warm feeling on parts of the soles of my feet which increased as I returned to base.   So I kept them wet.  However on completing the jog as I stopped the warmth increased!!  On inspecting my feet I could see that the sand had acted as sandpaper and I had four or five red patches.  I hobbled around for a day or so with hot feet!!   The moral of the story is don’t fix something if it’s not broke, shoes and socks are for a purpose and if you are going to run bare foot don’t go far!!

My second running tale is linked.  I had wet socks so decided to run in shoes only along the beach.  These are shoes I have used over the last year or so and so are broken in, and I have run in Asics without socks before for shorter jogs.  But these were not Asics.  Hence, even now I am still encouraging several blisters to recover as well as using lashings of “Vaseline”.   The moral of the story is as above, shoes and socks are for a purpose!!

I think I have learnt my lesson!

The other thing I invited comment on at the AGM was what to do with past members of the club who have now become inactive.  As a Committee we have been wondering what to do because we have names on the club email list who are no longer paid up members.  We had discussed a need to remove those names from the wider email list and the intention is to create a new email list for Friends of ERR and they will be sent the newsletter and the web links and contact will be maintained that way, should they still want us to do so; but they will be relieved of seeing the other club emails.  The possible initiative for past members who are now inactive, but who have played a significant factor in the club’s past, to become Honorary Social members did not attract a lot of positive comment so we will not be pursuing it at this time.

Cheers for Now!!
Hugh

RECENT HIGHLIGHTS
Ladies Bawdy Pamper Weekend (report by June Poole)

It’s that time of the year again when the ladies go off to be made more beautiful and the men go to raise their testosterone levels by climbing high mountains and consuming large amounts of beer. 
The ladies decided to lower their standards this year and rather than head for sunny Portugal headed for a very sunny Portsmouth! Sitting in a tapas bar, glass of wine in hand on Portsmouth harbour we soon started to shed items of clothing (the waiter was rather dishy!). Then after a couple of hours of retail therapy headed for our hotel. Super hotel in salubrious surroundings overlooking Tescos superstore! Rooms were great with the most amazing beds ever! 5Ft beds with 6 pillows each! Only one thing missing – a white fluffy dressing gown! How could we possibly survive our pamper weekend without a white fluffy dressing gown? Well, we would just have to survive and survive we did! 
We got off to a good start that evening with the usual cocktails – the newbies amongst us were soon initiated into this ceremony! These were followed with a delicious 3-course meal.
Next morning the pampering started with a vengeance. Back massages, neck massages, face and neck, hands and feet, indian head, exfoliation, colonic irrigation, liposuction, shampoo and set! We were barely recognisable on return.
The photo was taken just before the start of the nude aerobics class in the hotel car park.
Thanks again Sandra for organising a great weekend but white fluffy dressing gowns next time please.
Sandra adds: A group of 16 of us were pummelled and pampered in Portsmouth, having a great girlie time, want to know more then come and join us next year. We have brought back for you ERR Calendar Girls - one face for each month of the year.
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[I hope all the ladies concerned appreciate that I’ve ordered things so that this picture is on page 3 – Ed]
Cross Country

As you may have heard by now, the ERR men’s team won the 3rd Division of the Cross Country League with consistent performances throughout the season. Thanks to captain Dave Ferrier for badgering and reminding everyone of each fixture, and for turning up on time for the last race. 

Amidst all this congratulatory stuff, let’s not forget an excellent performance by the ERR ladies, captained by Jacky Pinnock. Helped by a couple of fine showings in the last 2 races of the season, they finished 4th overall in Division 2, which is the highest position we can find, looking back in the records (do any of our longer-serving members know otherwise?). 

While we’re about it, let’s salute some individuals’ efforts. Kate finished 2nd in the V55 category, beaten by some young whipper-snapper of a 55-year-old, no doubt. Katherine was 6th in the LV45 category, and Robert was 7th in the extremely competitive MV40 category (and I’m not just saying that because I finished 23rd).

Club AGM

Was held this year at the Eynsham Sports and Social Club on January 31st.

Again, the official business was kept to a minimum, and the entertainment and celebrations were to the fore. ‘That’ rear view photo of the jolly boys made at least one appearance, and Derek’s technique for impressing the ladies generated as many laughs as you might imagine.

Among the official stuff, Hugh was re-elected chairman, Derek and Graham remain Secretary and Vice-Chairman, and Becky Clegg is our new treasurer. Julie, Ben Chuilon and Denise Bailey were elected to the committee. Presentations were made to thank Mike Jinks, who stood down as treasurer after more years than most of us can remember, and to Roger Gascoigne for his many years of sterling service on the committee.

Other awards were as follows:

Men’s Club Champion – Ben Breaker

Women’s Club Champion – Katherine Bates

Men’s Short League Champion – Matthew Marks

Women’s Short League Champion – Sheila Gascoigne/Marie Rout

Most Promising Newcomer – Julie Weiskrantz

As Julie had been presented with her award in December, Hugh mentioned the reasons why – her enthusiastic participation in running and non-running events, and the general way she has joined in with club activities. 

Highworth Half Marathon

An ERR squad somewhat depleted by injury and illness took part in this year’s team half marathon competition at Highworth. Consequently, it would probably be best to look at it as a ‘training run’, rather than focus on the result itself, as we finished just outside the top 10, and there were only 13 teams in all.

Still, thanks and well done to everyone who took part.

Teddy Hall Relays (report by Kate)
Eynsham Roadrunners were well represented on Wednesday pm at the Teddy Hall Relays, held at the Iffley Road track facilities, famous as the location where Sir Roger Bannister first broke the four minute mile. 
Our mixed team, Nick Sheard, Daffyd, Denise and Anne came 12th out of 37 mixed teams. Our Ladies Veteran team, Joan, Jan and I are waiting in anticipation for our names in lights!!!
Next year let’s be even better represented – remember to take loads of warm clothes.
ERR Duathlon

Almost spring-like weather greeted this year’s duathlon, which welcomed a number of bright young things from Oxford Tri, Oxford University Tri, Sharp, and a few die-hards from ERR. As ever, it was splendidly organised by Lesley, helped by her supporting cast of marshals. The full results are on the club website, and the ERR results are below. 
The ERR winners were Nick “spoiling it for everyone again” Sheard, and Lesley “it’s my game after all” Parry-Jones.

	
	Run 1
	T1
	Cycle
	T2
	Run 2
	Total
	Position

	Nick Sheard
	18:15
	00:36
	32:40
	00:28
	08:48
	01:00:47
	6

	Graham Bridges
	17:21
	00:39
	37:20
	00:19
	08:47
	01:04:26
	13

	Lesley Parry-Jones
	19:15
	01:21
	35:09
	00:32
	08:58
	01:05:15
	16

	Peter Larbalestier
	19:47
	00:50
	38:31
	00:46
	09:29
	01:09:23
	22

	Ian Keeley
	22:05
	00:42
	37:37
	00:17
	10:10
	01:10:51
	25

	Ben Chuilon
	19:20
	01:15
	40:05
	01:02
	09:36
	01:11:18
	26

	John Bishop
	19:27
	00:53
	51:01
	00:19
	09:53
	01:21:33
	31


Time on your hands

Just to update you regarding the newsletter article around this time last year when I was reaching a certain age where you find you have time on your hands, and in anticipation of this had started a few DIY jobs in the house, one being some grouting in the bathroom. Well soon after that we did have to get a professional to retile the room which in turn progressed to renewing the electrics and putting in new plumbing. After quite a few weeks work when we at last closed the door on the final workman, Mike did remark that “This is it all now isn’t it?” to which I pretended not to hear as I could not give a promise, although soon after I did see an advert for Stained Glass Courses and duly enrolled, which has kept me out of harms way.

Now as regards the “Salad Bar”- you remember - the raised container in the garden, that was a success, although you could virtually hear it groaning with the amount of planting it endured, and so this year I could just see the possibility of making another vegetable patch behind it and along that end of the fence for some runner beans and courgettes, which has meant removing a load of gravel and supporting the infill of soil with a surround of house bricks taken from under his workbench, don’t think they were part of what holds it up, hope not anyway!! Topping up with the soil and compost I then took a proud look at the final result, and horror! It resembled the shape and appearance of a large coffin!  I have warned Mike to stay close to home as I do not want him being looked for, resulting in my new bed being dug up!

Sandra

FORTHCOMING EVENTS

Social Sycling

The first Sunday Social Sycling this year will be 28th March, Back Lane Car Park at 3pm. A 
flat and short circular route to Aston Potteries Country shop for tea, on to Bampton and then a pub stop during the journey home. No supper on this occasion as we shall be all "suppered out" from the previous weekend, recovering from Carterton 10K and still to get bike fit! 

Later dates for your diary are: 
April 25 
May 23 
June 27 
July 25 
August 22  
Sept 26

Blenheim 7k, May 9
Dave Ferrier is looking for marshals for this event, and assures us that they are using chip timing this year, so no one has to be entrusted with a stopwatch. Please let him if you are able to help.
Oxon County Road Relays, April 18
We're looking to enter some teams for the County Road Relays, which are held at Hook Norton on Sunday April 18th. It's only a 3 mile course, even if it is a week before the London Marathon (and I wouldn’t want to spoil anyone’s training schedule).
We need 6 runners for each men's team, and 3 per ladies' team, and there are senior and vet categories in both. I'm hoping that the club will pay the entry fees, which aren't very much in any case.

Please let me know if you are interested.
Graham
RACE RESULTS

Hook Norton Christmas Canter, December 21
Jacky Pinnock 57:15  Adrian Pinnock 58:36 

Banbury Cross Country, January 3rd

Katherine Bates 32.01  Jackie Pinnock 32.20  Denise Bridges 33.56  Kate 
Williamson 34.59 Sheila Gascoigne 40.01  Joan Ryan 44.13  Jane Larbalestier 44.18   Elaine Butler 
46.06 
Robert Storey 35.10  Dave Ferrier 37.03  Mark Tyrrell 39.05  Graham Bridges 39.29 
Mark Creasey 39.52  Ben Breaker 40.01  Tony Whitlock 42.23  Alistair Graham 42.47 
Adrian Pinnock 46.29  Martin Johnson 47.41  Keith Baker 48.32  Derek Breaker 50.05 

Highworth Half Marathon, January 17

Robert Storey 1:22:32  Dave Ferrier 1:32:21  Graham Bridges 1:32:45  

Kevin Dawson 1:38:34  Nick Sheard 1:41:35  Denise Bridges 1:41:58 Hugh Morris 1:42:25 Nick Leach 1:43:24  Kate Williamson 1:47:04  Anne Currie 1:52:09 (PB)
Cirencester Cross Country, February 7

Hannah Brice 28.32  Katherine Bates 29.13  Lesley Parry-Jones 29.38  Denise Bridges 29.43

Jacky Pinnock 30.16  Anne Currie 31.04  Kate Williamson 31.08  Joan Ryan 40.47

Robert Storey 35.56  Dave Ferrier 37.42  Mark Tyrrell 39.16  Graham Bridges 39.47

Mark Creasey 41.35  Tony Whitlock 42.22  Alistair Graham 44.26  Peter Larbalestier 45.43

Jim Hutchins 48.20  Derek Breaker 48.24  Adrian Pinnock 48.52  Keith Baker 49.28

Martin Johnson 50.06  Ian Keeley 52.45
Dursley Dozen, February 14

Jacky Pinnock 1:54:17  Kate Williamson 1:54:33 (2nd LV60)

Goring 10k, February 28

Anne Currie 47:55

Bourton 10k, February 28

Sheenagh Reynolds 68:35

Horspath Cross Country, March 7

Hannah Larbalestier 19.30
Hannah Brice 28.06  Katherine Bates 29.15  Denise Bridges 29.20  Kate Williamson 30.32

Anne Currie 30.44  Jane Larbalestier 38.28

Robert Storey 34.20  Dafydd Warburton 36.33  Dave Ferrier 36.37  Ben Breaker 37.12

Mark Tyrrell 38.33  Mark Creasey 38.48  Graham Bridges 39.04  Kevin Dawson 40.34

Nick Sheard 41.33  Tony Whitlock 42.26  John Bishop 45.21  Mark Schofield 47.07

Keith Baker 49.22
Gloucester 20, March 7
Richard Saunders 2:52:41 

Teddy Hall Relays, March 11

Nick Sheard 24:37  Dafydd Warburton 21:22  Denise Bridges 24:13  Anne Currie 25:53  
(ERR Mixed Team 5th)  

Joan Ryan 33:37  Jan Kavanagh 33:41  Kate Williamson 25:38   (ERR Ladies 23rd - sorry, Kate, there was no mention of a ladies’ vet team prize)
Banbury 15, March 14
Ben Breaker 1:48:26  Richard Saunders 2:01:02  Katherine Bates 2:11:29  
Gareth Lewis 2:14:03
Silverstone Half Marathon, March 14

Elaine Butler 2:20:05  Roxanne Senior 2:39:18 (debut)

ROLL OF HONOUR

Dursley Dozen: 2nd LV60 Kate Williamson

Oxon Cross Country League: 2nd LV55 Kate Williamson

Send your race results to …

Please send results from any races that you run (including triathlons) with details of race name, distances and times and any prizes won to Jane Larbalestier, email: janemdavies@tiscali.co.uk 

RACE REPORTS

'Thames Trot', 6 February 2010 (report by Nick Sheard)
50 mile off-road course from Oxford to Henley along the Thames footpath
 
Usually for this kind of event you'd want to do a little bit of training. Work commitments and the bad winter weather had restricted my training to a couple of 10 - 13 mile runs. Still, at least I'd be starting fresh and 'rested'.
 
Oxford 
8am. 150 or so long-distance nutters much like myself gathered at the Prince of Wales pub in Iffley Village. Whilst we made the final checks to maps and backpacks and assorted gels and energy bars we chatted away. 8.30am and we were off, jogging down to the river and quickly onto the Thames footpath heading towards Sandford. As predicted, the first waterlogged field came after only half a mile, and I was very pleased to be wearing a pair of waterproof 'Sealskinz' socks to keep my feet toasty warm and dry. At least it wasn't raining, in fact, weather conditions were pretty ideal and I tapped out a decent enough rhythm through Abingdon towards the first checkpoint at Culham.
 
Culham 10 miles
9.30am I arrived at the Culham checkpoint, grabbed a handful of fruit cake and was soon off again. Time to turn on the ipod and listen to a few tunes to while away the miles. 'Stairway to Heaven' first up. Excellent stuff. Possibly picked up the pace a bit too much during the heavy guitar riff towards the end of the song. Might pay for that later!
Benson     19 miles
11.15am More fruit cake - yum! Very boggy 4 mile stretch from Benson through Wallingford - heavy going. Glad I was wearing trail shoes and not my regular trainers. Spent a mile or so trying to catch up with the rather attractive lady running just ahead of me, but gave up after a while and contended myself with more tunes on the ipod instead. 'The River' by Springsteen - very apt.
Goring  27 miles
13.15pm  A ten-minute lunch-stop at Goring. Jelly babies and crisps washed down with a couple of gels and an energy drink. Hmmm, delicious! Quick text to Hanne to let her know I hadn't fallen in the river and then off again, a surprisingly undulating section for a few miles as the footpath moved away from the river. It's always good to have an excuse to start walking!
 Reading     36 miles
No idea what time I got to Reading as I was by now pretty tired and spending my energy trying to mapread and not get lost. By this point I think I must have looked a right sight, as people out for a pleasant Saturday afternoon walk along the Thames were giving me those kind of looks that make you realise you're in a bit of a state. One power walker out with her dog was nearly outpacing me and I knew that I hadn't got much energy left to give. Just 14 miles to go now though.
Henley     50 miles
About four miles from Henley the last light eased out of the sky and I switched on my headtorch for the last section in the dark. I'd run much of the race in the company of others, but now I was on my own and navigation was a bit of an issue. Still, I got there, and even put on a final sprint finish for good measure to cross the line in 9 hours, 28 minutes and 50 seconds. Pleased with that? You bet! Even more pleased that Hanne and the boys were among the crowd waiting to cheer me over the finish line. Great event. Brilliant organisation. Would I do it again? Erm, yes, possibly next year. The fruitcake is worth the entry fee alone. Anyone want to join me?
Finish time:
9 hours 28 minutes 50 seconds
Position:
65th out of 146 starters (24 DNF)
DATES FOR YOUR DIARY
Sun 28th Mar
Carterton 10k †*
Sat 3rd Apr
Compton 20m/40m
Sun 11th Apr
White Horse Half Marathon *
Sun 18th Apr
County Road Relays (Hook Norton)

Sun 25th May
London Marathon
Mon 3rd May
Thornborough 10m *


Chalgrove 10k
Thu 6th May
Charlton Motavation †
Sun 9th May
Blenheim 7k

Sun 12th May
Club Handicap Race (date to be confirmed)

Tue 18th May
Charndon 5k
Sun 30th May
Newbury 10k †*
Please note that it looks as if the Icknield Half Marathon and 10k are not taking place this year. We will let you know when this is confirmed, and a replacement event has been nominated. 

*Club Championship event

† Short League event
Club Championship/Short League

The fixtures for next year’s Club Championship and Short League are now on the club website, along with links to the event websites.
Editor's signoff

We welcome contributions from all club members, so if you have anything you want to share with the rest of us and want it to be part of the next issue please send it to Graham, preferably by email (graham.bridges@tiscali.co.uk). As you can see, we will accept anything … as long as it’s not offensive.
For other race reports and further information on the Club Championship and many other club matters, please take a look at the website www.eynshamroadrunners.org.uk and the facebook page, accessed from www.facebook.com.
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